
The Future of K-12 Reform in New Orleans: Considerations for Moving Forward 

By Tara O’Neill 

After Hurricane Katrina, operation and governance of public schools in New Orleans 
changed dramatically. The state took over the vast majority of schools; many schools 
were reopened as charter schools; neighborhood attendance boundaries were 
eliminated in favor of city-wide schools. Today, there are 90 public schools open in New 
Orleans: 72 charter schools and 18 district-run schools. Sixty-eight of these schools (56 
charter and 12 district-run) are part of the state takeover district, the Recovery School 
District. Eighteen schools (12 charter and 6 district-run) are part of the Orleans Parish 
School Board. Another four charter schools are authorized directly by the state and 
have no district affiliation. 
 
Three Major Challenges 
 
Over seven years after the beginning of major school reform in New Orleans, it easy to 
identify three major challenges that face the school districts and the community as they 
move forward.  
 
Governance 
The first challenge is governance. It is not clear who is ultimately in charge in many 
instances, and in some matters an argument could be made that no one is in charge.  
For example, the school board retains the title to all school buildings; the Recovery 
School District has all other rights and responsibilities for many of the buildings; and 
charter schools have short-term leases for buildings. These layers of ownership, control 
and occupancy mean that many issues related to facilities do not have clear solutions. 
Furthermore, no single entity is ultimately responsible for educating young people in 
New Orleans. Thus, many issues around student performance, discipline and truancy 
have arisen but are not “owned” by anyone. 
 
Ensuring Financial Sustainability 

The second challenge is ensuring financial sustainability. The financing of central 
functions over the long-term must be considered in a system in which the vast majority 
of schools are charter schools with their own streams of revenue. Also, because the 
oversight entities perform only basic financial reviews, individual schools in financial 
difficulty can continue without intervention or improvement until they are unable to pay 
their bills and must close. Nationwide, closure due to financial difficulty is a major 
reason that charter schools close. In a city where so many students are educated in 
charter schools, overall stability requires stability of individual schools. 
 
Data Access and Transparency 
The third major challenge is data access and transparency. While this issue is important 
in all school districts, it is especially important in New Orleans for several reasons. The 
high number of school operators makes the collection of data more difficult. New 
Orleans has become a “system” of choice, so parents and students need information to 



choose schools. The fragmented nature of the schools and the lack of a strong central 
body mean that hard to serve populations, such a special education students, overage 
students, and students with discipline problems, can fall through the cracks much more 
easily than in other systems.     
 
School Reform in New Orleans 

 
Many jurisdictions across the country have undertaken school reform in recent years, 
and New Orleans is not unique in the challenges it faces. However, the experience of 
school reform has been different in New Orleans in some ways. In thinking about the 
reforms in New Orleans and what may come next, it is important to keep in this in mind.   
 
Charter Schools 
First, the percentage of students in charter schools is much higher in New Orleans than 
in any other district. This year, over 75 percent of public school students in New Orleans 
attend a charter school. The next closest districts are Detroit and the District of 
Columbia, each with just over half that percentage of students in charter schools. This 
means that in many ways the school “system” has been disassembled and replaced 
with a loose collection of individual providers. 
 
Katrina Recovery 
Second, the biggest changes in school operation and governance in New Orleans 
happened concurrently with recovery from one of the largest disasters ever to strike a 
major U.S. city. In the first few years after Katrina, students, parents, and teachers were 
dealing with massive changes to the public schools. At the same time, they were 
struggling with upheaval and uncertainty in most other aspects of their lives as well.  
While school reform usually provokes strong emotions even under the best of 
circumstances, the changes in New Orleans have been particularly fraught with emotion 
and stress. 
 
Competing Jurisdictions 
Third, unlike most school takeover situations, the Orleans Parish School Board 
continues to operate and oversee schools despite having had most of its schools taken 
over by the state. Moreover, because of the legal nature of the takeover and the rules 
attached to hurricane recovery funds, the school board and the new takeover district 
have had to work together in the years since the takeover. This creates an ongoing 
source of tension as two districts that see each other as competitors in some ways have 
to find ways to balance their own interests with the need to coordinate with each other. 
 
Looking Forward 

 
These distinctive characteristics of school reform in New Orleans must be considered 
as the next phase of governance is undertaken. Today, things are relatively stable in 
New Orleans schools. The student population is fairly steady from year to year, and 
fewer schools are opening and closing each year than a few years ago. It is an 
opportune time to think about how best to move forward. Two main issues come to 



mind. First, the consequences of decentralization need to be addressed head on. The 
operation of public schools in New Orleans is significantly more decentralized today 
than it was prior to Katrina. Decentralization is not inherently good or bad; it comes with 
both advantages and disadvantages. 
 
Moving forward, the likely impacts of decentralization should be identified so that the 
negative effects can be mitigated. For example, decentralized funding means all 
schools receive the same funding on a per-pupil basis. This is an improvement over a 
situation that is common in school districts: the best schools attract the most senior 
teachers who draw the highest salaries; the district then budgets more money for the 
best schools to cover those salaries, resulting in the most money going to the best 
schools. On the other hand, equal per-pupil funding also means that districts and other 
oversight bodies have less ability to provide extra support where needed or to provide 
financial incentives for schools to serve students who require more resources. Thus, an 
advantage of decentralization also introduces a new constraint. Such constraints can be 
dealt with but they should be identified early to minimize negative impacts. 
 
Second, the question of the limitations of takeover as a turnaround strategy must be 
considered. A close parallel to the takeover of public schools in New Orleans is the 
takeover of cities in Michigan under the emergency manager law. Many of the cities that 
have been operating under an emergency manager have stabilized financially in the 
short run due to a variety of interventions, only some of which are sustainable in the 
long run. The long-term structural problems that were a major contributing factor to the 
financial difficulties that these cities faced have not changed. The situation is the same 
in New Orleans. Despite major increases in student performance, there is still a long 
way to go. The structural components of poor student performance must be considered 
and addressed if every student is going to receive a quality education. 
 
Public school reform in New Orleans was implemented in a hurried manner due to the 
circumstances in post-Katrina New Orleans. Despite these difficult conditions, reform 
has resulted in significant improvement of the schools. However, to ensure that the 
successes are permanent and to build upon them, the next phase of school governance 
must be undertaken in a deliberate and coordinated manner. 
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